REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

FEBRUARY 14, 2023
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

              Matt Clark                                    Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Absent: Michael Kauffman                         Councilman

Guest(s): Phil Wade, Gary Richman, Deputy Clerk Bonnie LaFond, Town Justice Davis, JR Bogert, Michael Peck, Bill & Cathy Sherrick, 7 BG Students, Mr & Mrs.      Melendez, Dale Utter, Melissa Matthews, Depot Engineer Jason Fleming .
Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM.  

RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to approve the minutes from the January 10th, 2023 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Melissa Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilwoman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the January 10th , 2023 Organizational Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #3
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file December 2022 Financial Report.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger,  Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions or Concerns:  
Guilford resident Dale Utter attended the meeting and talked about his and his wife’s active participation in the cemeteries in Chenango County and surrounding area.  Mr. Utter expressed he was seeking permission from the Town of Bainbridge to put up a patriot burial marker at the Kirby Cemetery and this would be purchased by a grant from the William G. Palmeroy Foundation.  He spoke on the sponsorships for the foundation and how the application process works.  This would be at no cost to the Town of Bainbridge.  The town board expressed their full support of the project.

RESOLUTION #4

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to give permission to the Utters to pursue a patriot sign for Kirby Cemetery.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Mr. Utter said he would need a letter of permission from the Town of Bainbridge to have the sign installed, for the Palmeroy Foundation.  He also asked if the highway department would help with the digging and pouring of cement for the signposts.  Highway Superintendent Clark said he would help.

Mr. Utter asked for permission to do some work in the cemetery and picking some of the headstones up.  He spoke about the coordinates of the signposts, the process involved and explained to the BG students his history in getting into this type of work. 
Melissa Matthews attended the meeting, to talk about her interest in using General Clinton Park again this year for the 8th annual open-air market and to establish a fee for this year’s event.  She included facilities use agreements for her dates of interest and her plans for the park during those dates.  

Town Clerk McKown explained he invited Ms. Matthews to the meeting to go over her ideas and plans for this year’s open-air market and to determine if it should be a contract event.  The town board held some discussion and concluded to wait on deciding until after the Clinton Park Committee had met together and made their recommendation to the town board.
JR Bogert from Gates-Cole attended to talk about Cyber Liability for the town and Flood Insurance for the buildings at General Clinton Park.  
He provided a summary of flood insurance policies for those buildings and the premiums and went over those coverages and costs.  
The town board held conversation with Bogert and talked about the cost of this insurance and the importance of having it, to have the support from FEMA.

Bogert talked about how building location affects the cost of insurance.
The town held conversation with Bogert about flood insurance for the town pool and creating a flood insurance policy for the pool under the marine midland schedule.  Councilman Daniels agreed to meet with JR Bogert on flood insurance.

Mr. Bogert presented Cyber Insurance proposals for the town.  He gave an explanation about the importance having this protection and asked if the town is using personal information for online transactions or credit card information.  
Supervisor Nabinger and Town Clerk McKown stated that any personal/private or credit card information being used through the internet is minimal and no information is stored.

Bogert reviewed 3 separate proposals and their coverages for the cyber insurance.  He fielded questions from the town board on those proposals.  After some discussion, the town board concluded to go with cyber insurance proposal at a cost of $1,830.00.
RESOLUTION #5

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to purchase the cyber insurance policy for $1,830.00.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Engineer Jason Fleming from Depot Engineering provided an update on the camping project and progress with FEMA on this project.  
Supervisor Nabinger explained to the BG students the town’s plans for increasing the number of campsites at General Clinton Park and updating the flood maps with FEMA.   

Fleming spoke on the layout of the new campsites and the necessary distance of 500 ft. between the campsites and bathrooms.  He talked about his plans and meeting with the Clinton Park Committee for their recommendation, on moving forward.  

Town Justice Mark Davis reported to the town board he has a new applicant for the court clerk job and her name is Cindy Rutherford.  He explained the previous applicant took another job and never started.  Ms. Rutherford comes with much experience of the job and is also working as a court clerk in Sidney.  Davis expressed his need to bring Ms. Rutherford onto the job and the town board agreed.
JAC
Phil Wade of the Jericho Arts Council provided the council’s financial report and rent check to the town from the JAC.  He informed the town board the production for ‘Blythe Spirit’ had been cancelled due to illness and has been rescheduled for April of this year.
VILLAGE

Mayor Wade reported his consistent efforts for more grants, but nothing has come through yet.  He went over all the grants he’s applied for and mentioned his interest in a CDBG grant and talking to Supervisor Nabinger about how this has worked for the town.  Wade stated he’ll be starting the budget process for the village soon.
Councilman Evans asked Mayor Wade if the village had a tree replacement program and referenced all the trees that are missing on North Main Street.  Wade said this is usually done through an Arbor Day grant.

Depot Engineer Jason Fleming mentioned a grant the Village of Oxford had received and were able to plant 200 trees around the village.  Wade said he would look into that, and how the village has been busy taking trees down that are dying.

Felix Melendez, owner of Rotation Systems PR and GreenFuture Technology, attended the meeting to talk about renewable energy, his experience with creating renewable energy technology over the last 25 years and his plans for PILOT project at the old Jennison station.  Mr. Melendez stated he’s currently under contract to purchase the old Jennison station and will improve the state of this structure by removing all the asbestos and lead.  He explained his plans to produce green energy power at this site and to bring manufacturing and jobs to the Town of Bainbridge.  This type of green energy combines solar radiation and wind energy to create ‘steam energy’ and is used to power major cities.  
Melendez compared his green energy technology to NYSEG’s electric technology and provided documentation on his presentation to the town board.  The costs for this project will be covered through private funding, bonding, and insurance companies.  Melendez said he is only looking for support and acceptance from the people of the town.  This will be of no cost to the town.
He talked about the importance of green energy and educating the younger generation on green energy.
Mr. Melendez fielded questions from the town board and asked for a letter of intent, welcoming his project to the town.  The town board held conversation on the matter and concluded to talk to their attorney on moving forward.
RESOLUTION #6

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to have Supervisor Nabinger speak with the town’s attorney for a letter of intent.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
RESOLUTION #7

Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file reports from the Dog Control Officer, Sanitation Officer & Assessor.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Highway Superintendent Clark reported his department has made 48 trips around the town this winter, been busy getting the paver ready for Spring and working on the chipper.  There are no new updates on the pool project.
POOL/PAYNE PARK

Pool Superintendent Richman said he received a call about someone doing ‘donuts’ in the skate park behind the pool.  The incident was recorded on the security cameras, the police were notified, and no damage was done.

CLINTON PARK
Clinton Park Superintendent Richman said he’d been asked by Shane Nordberg to tap 5 maple trees at the park.  The town board held discussion with Richman on this matter and concluded it was not necessary for Mr. Nordberg to do this.

TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown updated the town board on his communication with Thoma and the housing rehabilitation grant.  He presented the authorization form requesting funds for the next financial draw and asked for this to be signed by Councilman Daniels and Councilman Kauffman.  
McKown reported the town had recently received 2 draws totaling $28,865.40 and was paid out to the contractor involved, Chenango County Code Enforcement, Thoma Development Consultants and the Town of Bainbridge.
Town Clerk McKown stated Thoma has approved housing rehabilitation grant applicant, Jeanne Doelger, for participation into this program and asked the town board to approve the participation.

RESOLUTION #8

Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, Councilman Evans, to approve Jeanne Doelger for participation into the housing rehabilitation program.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Melissa Fuller brought up adding an addendum to the Clinton Park contracts for vehicle battery charging.  The town board held conversation on this matter with Depot Engineer Jason Fleming.  Fleming advised the town board on looking into grant money for charging stations through EvolveNY.com and recommended not doing additional charging at this time, due to low voltage issues at the park. The town board agreed with Fleming’s recommendation and adding this as an addendum to all Clinton Park contracts.
Councilman Evans mentioned Josh Vansteenburg from the Bainbridge Fire Department did a CPR & AED demonstration at a recent Lions Club meeting.  He asked about the locations of the AED machines and where they’re being housed.   Currently, the town has AED machines at the pool and 2 in the town hall.  Evans suggested putting one in at the Clinton Park and would look into getting one donated for the park.
The following claims as set forth on abstract #2 for 2023 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#19-50 for $50,014.10
General Town Outside#2-3 for $126.90
Bennettsville Lights#2 for $19.68
Highway Town Wide#5-18 for $6,075.95
Highway Town Outside#5-8 for $30,651.73
RESOLUTION #9

Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited;

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
Councilman Evans brought up the bill for the attorney handling the Payne Solar Project and questioned why it was being paid from the American Cares Act fund.
Supervisor Nabinger said it should not be paid from that fund and would get with Town Clerk McKown on what appropriation fund that expense should come out of.

Evans asked McKown how he comes up with the numbers for the NYS Retirement payment.  McKown stated Bookkeeper Sherman provides those numbers and then they’re recorded on the vouchers for the General A and Highway DB funds.

Supervisor Nabinger brought up the fireman tax exemption and read a summary from Steve Harris of Chenango County Real Property Tax Department.  Harris said this exemption provides a 10% exemption to firefighters, but suggested starting with a lower percentage to see what the impact is.  Currently there is a $250.00 credit and firefighters can choose to do one of these credits, but not both.  Harris said there needs to be certified list and there is certification process already in place.  He added there is an option for a lifetime exemption for someone with 20 years’ experience. The town board held conversation about offering a percentage or flat fee, and how this is offered to members who are homeowners or renters.
RESOLUTION #10

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to give the rent check in the amount of $385.00 back to the Jericho Arts Council.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Nabinger mentioned there’s a beaver at General Clinton Park that’s eating the trees, that were planted at the park.

She said the Payne Solar Project is well underway and all documentation has been filed.

Nabinger stated Dog Control Officer Sherrick passed his Ag & Markets Annual Inspection.

She confirmed with Highway Superintendent Clark the town hall front and back door had been fixed.  Clark replied Town Clerk McKown had contacted a company from Walton to take a look and parts had been ordered.  He replaced the weather stripping on the back door.  
Nabinger presented the tax sale list for the town and village of Bainbridge.  There was a total of 4 parcels on this list.  The town board held some discussion on the matter.
She said the Bainbridge Free Library is seeking public funding through proposition, on the May 20th school ballot.  She presented a petition for anyone who’s interested in signing.
Supervisor Nabinger received the diversion check for the court and it’s half of what the town usually gets.  The town received $9,000.00 this year and budgeted for $18,000.00.
Nabinger said town audits need to be done again this year.  She asked Councilman Kauffman and Councilwoman Fuller to do the court’s audit and Councilman Evans and Councilman Daniels to do the town clerk’s audit.

RESOLUTION #11

Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Daniels, to go out for stone bids in March 2023 and to open bids at 7PM.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #12
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to hire Cindy Rutherford as Court Clerk on Town Justice Davis’ recommendation.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Motion to Adjourn at 8:42PM
Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

